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Priestley College – Quality and Standards Committee
Minutes of the Meeting Held on 12 October 2017 
Present: Kelly Simcock (Chair), Dr Mike Hartill, Oliver Lister, Yousuf Shaikh
Student Representatives: Ewan Soehran, Luke Packwood
Apologies: Chris Hillidge, Bev Scott-Herron
In Attendance: George Contos, Fran Evans, Carol Blinkhorn (Minutes)
Membership
The Chair welcomed Mr Soehran, President of College Council and Mr Packwood, Vice President of College Council to their first meeting following their election as student representatives.  
Apologies for Absence

Apologies received from Mr Hillidge and Ms Scott-Herron.
Election of Chair and Vice Chair 
The governors appointed Ms Simcock as Chair and Ms Scott-Herron as Vice Chair for the academic year 2017/18.
Declarations of Interest
No declarations of personal or pecuniary interest in the matters to be discussed were made. 
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 22 June 2017 were agreed as a true and accurate record and signed by the Chair. 
Matters Arising 
Mr Shaikh enquired about Clerking arrangements.  Mrs Blinkhorn confirmed that interviews took place over the summer and Warrington Borough Council secured the contract for The Challenge Academy Trust (TCAT) – Clerk: Kristen Riley and EQ Training & Consultancy Ltd for Priestley College – Clerk: Carole Owen. Separately Mrs Blinkhorn was asked to be the administrator for the Quality and Standards Committee.
Terms of Reference
Governors received the draft Terms of Reference for the Committee noting a change – to review and to approve amendments to the College policies relevant to this Committee.  Ms Simcock commented that it is the expectation that the same policies will still come to this Committee but that it may be moving forward there will be joint TCAT policies or other policies which may come to this Committee.  Governors approved in principle.
Student Survey: 2016/17 Year End Questionnaire 

Mrs Evans reported that the end of year survey for 2016/17 was administered in June 2017 via QDP Services which is used by a number of other colleges which allows us to drill down into individual subject lines.  Mrs Evans took the Committee through the overall feedback of responses from QDP and highlighted:

· Overall a positive report - external benchmarks (other colleges asking the same questions) show the College positively with the exception of Q6 – I am making very good progress on this course 

· Q11 – I know my working at grade – next time, looking to put in another question after this - Are you happy with your working at grade?
· Q18 – I feel I did sufficient preparation for my mock exams - new last year.  Mr Salmon, Senior Tutor has put together a study skills questionnaire and students are being asked to update their results on Unifrog, these can be reviewed later to check.
· Overall the group that was least satisfied was level 2 students 

Governors asked the following questions:

· Why students take a level 2 programme?  Answer: students who don’t meet the minimum entry requirements for a level 3 programme are encouraged to enrol on a level 2 course, possibly picking up Maths and/or English.  There are some 140 level 2 students.  It is usual, if successful at level 2, to progress to a level 3 programme at College.
· How the results are calculated? Answer: Results are rounded up and weighted. 
· Is there a nationally used survey rather than just those colleges using QDP?  Answer: Not that would give analysis in this detail.

· Q6 – is this the students understanding and how is this measured?  Answer:  Subjective question, it is the students perception.  Working at breaking it down for students.

· Q10 Marked work is returned promptly – is this the interpretation from students?  Answer:  Yes, though normally a 2 week turnaround is expected.  It is a teaching and learning issue.  It may be that a member of staff has had a period of absence but we can drill down to specific subject lines.

· Q18 – student representatives were asked their views.  Answer: deadlines every week and it’s your responsibility to meet them, we get a lot of input but it is our own work. Students know they need to put the effort in but after mock exams when the results were not great, they all knew they had to improve.
· Figures don’t seem to correlate.  Answer:  ‘not answered’ column is not included.
FE reported on the work experience week for level 2 students, the week before we break up for February half term. Before the students go out we invite Careers Connect to come in to speak to them, they participate in psychometric testing to see what career they are best fitted. Also in November Barclays Bank are coming in to College to work with level 2 students on employability skills. 
Learning Support (Bursary) Funds – Annual Report
Mrs Evans circulated and took the Committee through the annual report giving a breakdown of the 2016/17 bursary and noted the following:

· Priority Bursary – 20 students – some students received more than the £1,200 as per the Priority funding which is covered from mainstream bursary.

· Mainstream Bursary – overspend is covered by the underspent Free School Meals allowance.

· 19+ - there is no longer an amount given for 19+ bursary.  It is met from the Adult Skills Budget and PETT.

· We look at students on individual basis, ensuring they can get into College is a priority so bus passes are issued for the start of term, book deposits and a proportion of trip costs etc will also be paid.

· Table 3 shows the number of students who have been applying for bursary over a number of years.  They have to apply each year.  Mrs Evans is contacting students individually if they have not applied. 
· Retention lower than those not on bursaries.  Though retention for level 2 on bursary is higher than those level 2 not on bursary.
· Vulnerable Bursary – awarded to 20 students, with 6 of these students being in care.  All 6 did complete their course and have progressed.  The main reason some students receive the vulnerable bursary is because they are living away from home – 14 students were supported last year. Two students withdrew from their programmes mid-year and went into apprenticeships.  One student had a planned transfer from one programme to another programme starting in September 2017.  The 11 remaining students completed their programme.

· Cover sheet - identified risks – to note in italics - decrease in applications for bursary support and possible impact on student retention - we might want to put into risk management plan.
Governors noted the annual report on the Learning Support (bursary) Funds and asked the following questions:

· Are you seeing numbers going up? Answer:  we are receiving more requests for help for those whose family income doesn’t allow them to get a bursary but fortunately we have PETT which we can use at our discretion.
· What percentage of applicants receives the bursary?  Answer: 8 out of 10 

· What is the family income threshold for bursaries?  Answer:  £21k household income 

Mrs Evans commented that every student who has Free School Meals has £2.41 put on their card every day which must be spent on the day and take up of this is very low.        Mr Soehran suggested we advertise more in College through tutorial and on computer screens.  Mrs Evans noted that some of this is taking place and that she will look into accessing information on the new Management Information System as to who had Free School Meals at school.
Governors acknowledged the work that takes place to support these young people and shared appreciation for the work.
Mrs Evans left the meeting at 5.35 pm

College Performance Report

Mr Contos apologised for the late submission of the draft report as he was waiting on data and it is a more detailed report.
Mr Contos took the Committee through a College Performance / Self-Assessment Update presentation which he had shared with all staff at the recent professional development day and highlighted:

· Strengths 1 - Achievement rates on all qualifications have improved and are sustained at a high level (5356 outcomes)
· Strengths 2 – Very good progress of AS and Btec students 
· Strengths 3 – Our students receive excellent information on the full range of relevant career pathways helping them to develop challenging and realistic plans for their future careers.  Very good progression into relevant further learning, employment and higher education 
· Strengths 4 – The College continues to minimise achievement gaps across all groups and has excellent provision for learners with specific learning needs
· Area for improvement 1 – AS pass rates
· Area for improvement 2 – Progress students make on A level

· New focus on sustaining improvements, risk assess priority areas by looking at size of cohort - as well as trend
· Differentiation (Stretch and Challenge) to enable very good progress (positive mindset)
Governors asked the following questions:

· What is Alps?  Answer:  Alps is a company which provide value added analytical reports.  Alps 4 is very good progress. 
· What is the Oxbridge take up?  Answer: 2 or 3 students each year – we feel we’d like more and are introducing student masterclasses to stretch and challenge students.  We also have some 30 plus students on the Graduate programme this year. 

Good news overall with very positive value added.  

Ms Simcock requested that governors receive an electronic copy of the slides.  Action:  Mr Contos

Mr Contos presented the draft College Performance Report which covers several aspects of the College’s core service and highlighted:
· New sections include overview of reformed A levels against Legacy / distance travelled in priority curriculum lines against key performance indicators 
· Summary judgements by qualification type 2017:

· A level – requires improvement

· AS level – Good

· Non-A level – level 3 – Outstanding

· Level 2 – Very good

· GCSE – Outstanding

A level:

· Dip in achievement (2017 – 95.1% compared to 95.5% in 2016)

· Alps Value added quality indicator has decreased from a 4 (very good) in 2016 to 6 (below average) in 2017 

· Disparity in performance between legacy and linear both at high grade and pass rate

· None of the 3 biggest cohorts of entries in 2017 had Alps very good or better

· Out of 9 areas identified for improvement in 2016, 8 improved value added and overall success rates
· Tiered risk assessments – new for 2017 learning reviews – part of quality improvement cycle.  Sarah Graham (Curriculum Manager for Media and Performing Arts) has been seconded to the Senior Management Team and is leading on learning reviews and we have already completed a review of Maths. 
AS level:

· Retention up from 93.3% in 2016 to 94.2% in 2017 

· Dip in achievement from 83.1% in 2016 to 81.3% in 2017

· High grades held

· Value added has been maintained at 4 (very good)

· Difference in performance between legacy and linear both at high grade and pass rate

· Value added improvement in targeted areas

· Tiered risk assessments 

Extended Project Qualification (EPQ)

· Recruitment increased from 2016.  Significant improvements in retention and pass rates leading to an excellent rate of 88.6% in 2017 compared to 75.2% in 2016.

Advanced Level 3 Vocational Qualifications:

· Achievement sustained and above national rate

· High grades sustained

· Small decline but still high pass rates and high grades held

· All 6 Extended Diplomas identified for improvement made some progress

· Out of 10 Diplomas/Sub-Diplomas identified for improvement a significant number (9) shows progress.  

Level 2:

· Dip in pass rates (2 lines) otherwise high rates

· From the 5 level 2 courses identified for improvement there has been some progress (3 courses) on performance although high grades remains a focus, and the Media course will be a priority area

· Majority of level 2 performing well 

GCSE:

· High entries (425) although a decrease from 2016 (450)

· High performance in Maths and English

Other qualifications:

· Improved level 1 performance

· Focus level 2 Maths

Governors asked the following questions:
· If linear, is it an end of course exam?  Answer:  Yes, though students still sit an AS exam, students value the flexibility with 4 ASs and it has been reported that colleges who have gone to 3 ASs retention has dipped.

· What is the staff/student ratio across College? Answer: average class size 17.  

Action: Mr Contos to check.

· How many staff delivering on subject lines?

Action: Mr Contos to provide information.

· How have the learning reviews been received by staff?  Answer: different process where not everything is based on one lesson observation, a more holistic approach.  So far working well.  Ms Simcock proposed a visit by a team of those who have been reviewed to get a sense of how it is working.  Agreed.  Action: Mr Lister and Mr Contos to coordinate 

· Comparison linear/legacy is it that the College is to continue with both?   Answer: Yes, progression rates have been an issue, though there are benefits if students take an AS they will have a qualification at the end of the year.

Ms Simcock quoted from the Principal’s letter to governors that the results are reflective of the cohort and their capabilities and on balance the results overall are good. Ms Simcock proposed that governors have more time to examine the report and revisit the College Performance Report at their next meeting.  Governors agreed. 

Student Recruitment Update
Mr Contos circulated and took the Committee through the College sixth form recruitment paper, and noted the comparison with 2016.  Headline figures:

· Total 61/51 - 931 this year compared to 904 in 2016
· Total registered – 1970 in 2017 compared to 2017 in 2016

· Gap is fewer - total 71 and 81 (students who have had a year out)

· Slightly less returning students
· More outside of Warrington schools  
· There or thereabouts regarding the target
Open Events - recruitment going forward from the first two Open Events 625 visitors, compared to last year down 79 overall.  A lot depends on this Saturday’s Open Event.
Governors asked the following:

· Bridgewater looks to be our biggest source, has that always been the case?  Answer: Steady increase over the last few years.
Any Other Business
None. 
Date and Time of the Next Meeting
Wednesday 29 November 2017 at 4.30 pm.
The meeting closed at 6.40 pm 

Action Log - October 2017
	No.
	Description
	 Responsible

	1
	Send College Performance presentation electronically to the Committee
	Mr Contos

	2
	Check and provide average class size
	Mr Contos

	3
	Calculate how many staff are delivering on subject lines
	Mr Contos

	4
	Learning Reviews - Coordinate visit by a team of those who have been reviewed to get a sense of how it is working
	Mr Lister & 

Mr Contos
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Initials of Chair

